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Abstract—The way to improve education quality is by 

implementing (Internal Quality Assurance System). This 

research aimed to examine the implementation of IQAS on 

content, process, and assessment standards during the covid-19 

period at SDN 1 Dasan Tereng. This research used a 

qualitative approach with a case study method. Data were 

collected through observation, interviews and documents. 

Research result shows that in the Quality Mapping, teacher 

needs to increase competencies in preparing lesson plans, 

curriculum development, media use and authentic assessment. 

In the quality planning and implementation, workshop was 

held in preparing lesson plans, curriculum, media and 

authentic assessment. Meanwhile, in monitoring and 

evaluation, it was found that the curriculum workshop has not 

carried out yet and new quality standards have not 

implemented by school. Thus, school was not disciplined in 

implementing the Internal Quality Assurance System therefore 

the implementation of IQAS was not optimal. 

Keywords— internal quality assurance system (iqas), school 

model, covid-19 

I. INTRODUCTION 

The education unit is obliged to provide services, 
facilitate and ensure the implementation of education quality 
for all students without discrimination in order to support the 
achievement goals on the national education. The 
implementation of education quality must be carried out in a 
directed, planned, and continuous manner by involving all 
school components [1] - [2] - [3], a holistic model [4] in 
order to produce the quality graduates who fulfill quality 
standards [5] - [2 ] which is the National Education 
Standards. This is the minimum standard set by the 
government in education, which the education unit must do. 
[1] - [6]. 

The way to fulfill the achievements of the National 
Education Standards is to implement a planned, repeated and 

continuous Internal Quality Assurance System [2] - [7] and 
supported by the environment [8] so that it develops into a 
habit or everyday quality culture [9] in education units. The 
government's effort to succeed the implementing of IQAS 
policy is by appointing a model school as a pilot project for 
implementing quality assurance independently. School 
model are schools that fostered by the Education Quality 
Assurance Institute (EQAI) to become reference for other 
schools in the vicinity in implementing quality assurance 
independently [10] - [11]. The school model that has been 
used as an IQAS pilot project by Education Quality 
Assurance Institute is SDN 1 Dasan Tereng, West Lombok 
(2017-2019). However, starting in 2020, this school is no 
longer a EQAI model school, because it is considered 
capable of implementing IQAS independently [11]. The 
question is: does SDN 1 Dasan Tereng disciplined in 
implementing the IQAS after quitting as a model school? 

In 2020, the pandemic of Coronavirus Disease (Covid-
19) hit the world and spread to Indonesia. This caused the 
learning activities at schools especially SDN 1 Dasan Tereng 
replaced from offline to online learning policies [12] or work 
from home [13]. This policy led to changes in the learning 
system at schools, such as [14] limited face-to-face learning 
due to the online learning; [15] using text-based media (web, 
google classroom, WhatsApp), sound and text media 
(WhatsApp, audio), and video (Zoom, google meet, file 
share, and video); [16] distance learning by online and 
offline systems; [17] determining the learning design by 
noticing the available facilities and infrastructure. SDN 1 
Dasan Tereng applies a combination of online and offline 
learning. It is due to out of 359 students, 313 people have 
facilities for online learning and the remaining 46 people do 
not have facilities. Therefore, the question is: Does SDN 1 
Dasan Tereng disciplined in implementing the Internal 
Quality Assurance System during the pandemic of covid-19? 
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From the description above, it is necessary to conduct a 
study on the implementation of IQAS on standard content, 
processes and assessments during covid-19 at SDN 1 Dasan 
Tereng after quitting as a school model. The purpose of this 
study was to determine the discipline of SDN 1 Dasan 
Tereng in implementing IQAS during the covid-19 after 
quitting as a school model. 

II. METHODS 

This research used a qualitative approach with the case 
study method. The research was conducted at SDN 1 Dasan 
Tereng. The research subjects consist of the principal, 
teachers, students, and the school committee.  Data were 
collected through observation, interviews, and document. 
The instruments used in this study were interview, 
observation and document analysis guidelines. Data were 
analyzed using the Miles and Huberman model: data 
collection, data reduction, data display, and conclusion. 

III. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION 

The IQAS cycle consists of quality mapping, quality 
improvement planning, implementation of quality 
compliance, monitoring and evaluation, standards setting and 
new quality improvement strategies [18]. Schools should 
have procedures for quality assurance [2], resource 
acquisition and organizational allocation priorities; work 
management; strategic planning and implementation; staff 
recruitment, training and development [19]. The findings in 
this study are described through the 5 IQAS cycles, as 
follows: 

Quality Mapping, is carried out by analyzing the school 
quality report that measured by grade [20] by the School 
Education Quality Assurance Team together with the school 
components, as the responsibility of all staff [8] which 
produces a quality map. The quality map contains school 
weaknesses, causes of weaknesses and suggested 
recommendations. The quality map of SDN 1 Dasan Tereng 
includes: Standard Contents, the school weaknesses where 
the learning equipment does not match the competency 
formulation of graduates, curriculum development does not 
comply with procedures and regulations. The reason is that 
there is lack of teachers’ competence in preparing lesson plan 
and schools have not involved stakeholders in the curriculum 
development. Therefore, the problem lies in the teacher, 
curriculum, and contextual factors [3]. Standard Process, the 
school weakness is that teachers do not use media in the 
learning process. This is due to the reason that teachers do 
not know how to use the media exist. Hence, teachers are 
advised to improve their competence in utilizing learning 
media. It is seen that the problem comes from teachers [3]. 
Assessment Standard, the weakness of the school is that the 
teacher has not followed up on the assessment result, the 
assessment instrument is not in accordance with the aspects. 
The assessment is not carried out based on procedure. This 
reason was due teachers whose do not fully understand the 
assessment process. Moreover, the frequently change of the 
assessment regulations, lack of guidance, and teachers have 
not properly compiled the assessment instruments. In 
addition, teachers’ competence regarding assessment needs 
to be increase due to the teacher and contextual factor 
problems [3]. 

Compliance Planning Quality is cycle that carried out by 
making an action plan by the School Education Quality 
Assurance Team based on the school quality map. Quality 
planning includes teachers’ quality, accreditation and quality 
programs [21], teachers’ factors, curriculum and contextual 
[3]. The forms of the action plan are: Standard Content, 
planning workshops for the preparation of learning tools and 
curriculum development workshops in order to help teachers 
more effectively in delivering curriculum [22]. Standard 
processes are part of planning a workshop on the use of 
learning media while Assessment Standards are part of 
planning an assessment workshop. 

Implementation of Quality Compliance is a cycle carried 
out by carrying out all activities in the quality compliance 
plan. This activity is carried out with training and education 
to improve the quality of teachers [4] - [21]. Standard 
Content is a workshop for the preparation of learning tools 
which was held in July 2020 meanwhile the curriculum 
workshop which was originally held in August 2020 has not 
yet been implemented. Then, Process Standards is a media 
utilization workshop held at the end of semester 2 of 2020. 
Material: IT used (Whatsapp, zoom, google classroom, 
google form, and video) in learning. Assessment Standards is 
an assessment workshop held in June 2020 where the 
material use was the authentic 2013 curriculum assessment. 

Monitoring and Evaluation is cycle that carried out by 
monitoring and evaluating the implementation of activities in 
the implementation cycle and carried out independently for 
continuous improvement [21] - [23] by the principal to 
understand the effect on academic performance [22], with the 
results: Standard content, workshops preparation of learning 
tools (well implemented) and curriculum development 
workshops (not implemented). In Standard process, 
workshop on the use of learning media was well 
implemented. On Assessment standard, the assessment 
workshop has already implemented. 

Setting New Quality Standards and Formulating Quality 
Improvement Strategies are standardized programs that are 
supervised and are likely to be used extensively [24], but this 
cycle is not implemented because there is no monitoring and 
evaluation report yet. 

The discussion on findings in this study was described 
through the following five cycles of the Internal Quality 
Assurance System: Quality Mapping, the SDN 1 Dasan 
Tereng School Education Quality Assurance Team has been 
able to carry out this cycle well. This can be seen from the 
preparation process involving all school components, the 
reference for its preparation is the achievement of the 
National Education Standards in the school quality report 
and the resulting quality map output [25] regarding the 
weaknesses of schools, the causes of weaknesses and 
recommendations in overcoming weaknesses. Finally, "The 
institution collects, analyzes, and uses relevant information 
for the management of study programs and activities" [2]. 

Compliance Planning Quality, the Education Quality 
Assurance Team at SDN 1 Dasan Tereng has been able to 
carry out this cycle by making a program action plan [2] 
although the plan is not optimal because it is not budgeted in 
the School Work Plan, there is no implementation schedule 
and the person who hold the responsibility in the activity. 
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The output of quality compliance planning is a school 
development planning document and an action plan [25]. 

Implementation of Quality Compliance is [26] realizing 
all activities contained in the quality compliance planning 
document carried out by all stakeholders. The quality 
assurance team is tasked with quality assurance in the form 
of quality management implementation in a cycle [4]. 
However, this cycle cannot be implemented optimally due to 
the quality compliance planning that has been made. There is 
activity that has not been implemented which is the 
curriculum workshops. The School Education Quality 
Assurance Team has not worked optimally, they always 
depend on the principal's instructions so they do not have the 
initiative to carry out activities independently. Also, they 
have not made a report document on the implementation of 
activities [2] even though the staff involved should have the 
qualifications and competence. 

Monitoring and evaluation is carried out to ensure that 
the implementation of quality compliance that goes 
according to plan. The output is a report on the 
implementation of the fulfillment on the National Education 
Standards and the implementation of the quality compliance 
plan, and recommendations for improvement [26] [27]. 
Institutions should have mechanisms for periodic review and 
monitoring programs [2]. The results of monitoring and 
evaluation activities at SDN 1 Dasan Tereng are that quality 
compliance planning is already good, implementation of 
quality compliance has not been carried out, but schools do 
not have activity reports, school principals do not have 
instruments and reports on monitoring and evaluation results, 
and the internal quality audit team has never carried out 
activity audits. 

In the cycle of Establishing New Quality Standards and 
Formulating Quality Improvement Strategies, activities have 
not been carried out because there is no monitoring and 
evaluation report document, so there is no basis for the 
School Education Quality Assurance Team to make policies 
to set new standards and quality improvement strategies in 
the following year. As stated by [2] that "Institutions should 
regularly publish information about the programs they offer". 
The new standard helps schools to align activities effectively 
in order to improve the results quality [23]. Finally, [1] - [26] 
the indicators of success lie on the schools’ ability in 
implementing the entire cycle of Internal Quality Assurance 
Standards and the formation of quality assurance 
organizations at schools. 

IV. CONCLUSION 

Based on the findings and discussion, it is known that the 
Internal Quality Assurance Standard cycle that has not been 
implemented optimally lies in the implementation of quality 
compliance and monitoring evaluation. There is a cycle that 
is not implemented at all, which are the quality determination 
and new strategies. Therefore, SDN 1 Dasan Tereng was not 
disciplined in applying the Internal Quality Assurance 
Standards during the pandemic of covid-19 and after quitting 
as a school model. So, it can be concluded that the 
implementation of the Internal Quality Assurance Standards 

on content, process and assessment standards during the 
covid-19 period at SDN 1 Dasan Tereng after quitting a 
school model is said to be not optimal. 
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